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November 30, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 587 (Department of Transportation – Transit) (ATU, Local 587) memorandum of agreement regarding “Direct Full-Time Operator hiring and the resolution of retroactive pay dispute”, which will enable King County to continue to provide public transportation services to the residents of King County.  The collective bargaining agreement with ATU, Local 587 covers approximately 4,100 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Presently, the career path to becoming a Transit Operator at King County Metro is constrained to a negotiated arrangement that no longer suits the needs of the agency.  All new Transit Operators are hired as Part-Time Transit Operators, who are guaranteed 2.5 hours of work per day and receive a reduced benefits package.  After a period of months or years, depending on the agency’s needs, Part-Time Transit Operators may then apply to become Full-Time Transit Operators.  Full-Time Transit Operators receive the full benefits package and have eight hours of guaranteed pay.  Metro Transit has long sought to directly recruit Full-Time Transit Operators due to recruiting challenges associated with attracting Part-Time workers from the outside and the pacing of its hiring needs.  This memorandum of agreement accomplishes this long sought-after goal.

King County and the Union have also been working to resolve a dispute about the retroactivity of the increased shift differential rate in the new collective bargaining agreement.  In exchange for the aforementioned agreement concerning the direct hiring of Full-Time Transit Operators, the parties have renegotiated their original agreement of no retroactivity on shift differential so that it will now be paid back to the start date of the new labor contract.

[bookmark: _GoBack]This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency by allowing the direct hiring of Full-Time Transit Operators.  It furthers the goal of the King County Strategic Plan by ensuring a high quality workforce and enabling mobility to the community.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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